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From the Provincial and Council 
 

On Monday, November 30, the Provincial Council met via Zoom.  The meeting began at 9:00 
a.m. with the following Council Members present on line at that time: Fr. Mario Cafarelli, Fr. 
Samuel D’Angelo, Fr. John Colacino and Fr. Ronald Wiecek.  The meeting began with a prayer 
by Fr. Mario. 
 
Approval of the Agenda/Minutes of the Last Council Meeting  
 
The minutes from the last council meeting and the agenda for this meeting were approved 
unanimously. 
 
Financial Report 
 
The Provincial Treasurer gave an update on the costs associated with the new house of formation 
whose total, including purchase price, renovations and furnishing, is around $1.7 million CAN. 
Occupancy could take place later in December or else early in the new year. We are still awaiting 
the sale of the Bathurst property.   
 
Vocation Report 
 
The Director of Vocations is working with two potential candidates of which one hopes to enter 
the program in September 2021 to begin philosophy studies.  The other currently resides in Spain 
and needs to resolve Canadian immigration issues.  The pandemic has prevented Fr. Alarey from 
pursuing additional training for this position. 
 
Formation Report 
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Gerardo La Guartilla will be definitively incorporated on Thursday, December 3, 2020, at San 
Francisco de Borja in Lima, Peru, at 7:30 p.m.  Jerome Hologa is working in the development 
office and doing extremely well there.  On the weekends he participates in the various services at 
St. Charles parish in Toronto. Any new candidates who require philosophy courses, including an 
undergraduate degree, could be sent to St. Philip Seminary in Toronto sponsored by the 
Oratorians.  The Provincial Director encouraged a meeting of the Vocation/Formation 
Committee be held in the coming weeks to ensure the newly-revised formation program is being 
fully implemented.   
 
Development Office 
 
Jerome Hologa reported on the favorable reception we have been having with the revised 
magazine and calendar, both by mail and online, including an uptick in donations.  In response to 
a question from Fr. John, he gave an update on the schools in Tanzania which are doing very 
well financially and scholastically.  Jerome was commended by the council for the fine work he 
is doing on behalf of the province. 
 
Personnel 
 
A number of personnel  issues were discussed. 
 
Business Assembly 2021 
 
Planning for the June 7-11, 2 021 assembly will be underway shortly including an official letter 
of convocation to be sent out by January 7 and an agenda by March 7.  The Moderator General 
will be asked about the possibility of holding the assembly by Zoom should that be necessary 
due to pandemic restrictions still in effect. 
 
New Business 
 
The Council voted unanimously to accept the request of Gerardo to receive ordination to the 
diaconate. The proposed date is December 26, 2020 at 10:00 a.m. by bishop Lino Panizza 
Richero from Carabayllo, Peru at San Francisco de Borja in Lima.   
 
Next Council Meeting 
 
The next Council Meeting will be held  by Zoom on Monday, February 8, 2021 at 9:00 a.m. 
 
Closing 
 
Fr. Mario closed the meeting with prayer at 12:30 p.m. 
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Provincial Calendar 
 

DECEMBER 
 
3   Feast of St. Francis Xavier (Patron of the Congregation) 
3 (I) Brendan Doherty (1979) 
3 (I) John Colacino (1979) 
3 (I) Mario Cafarelli (1983) 
3 (I) Luigino Santi (1983) 
3 (I) William Mnyagatwa (1992) 
3 (I) Sam D’Angelo (1998) 
3 (I) Alarey Abella (2006) 
3 (I) Michael Mateyk  (2010) 
3 (I) Patrick Gilmurray (2011) 
3 (I)     Gerardo Laguartilla (2020) 
8 (A)    Archconfraternity of the Most Precious Blood established 
5 (O)    Augusto Menichelli (2005) 
19 (D)  Richard Masciangelo (1994) 
22 (B)  Alarey Abella (1969) 
28 (D)   St. Gaspar Del Bufalo (1837) 
 
JANUARY 
 
4 (D)    Luciano Baiocchi (2019) 
4  (B)   Ronald Mahon (1951) 
6 (B)    St. Gaspar Del Bufalo (1786) 
11 (D)  Nicola Santoro (Founder) (1941) 
11 (B)  Dominic Jung (1961) 
12 (D)  Venerable John Merlini (1873) 
15 (O)  Luigino Santi (1994) 
  
FEBRUARY 
 
1 (I)    Phillip Smith (1976) 
4         Memorial of St. Maria de Mattias 
6 (B)   Ronald Wiecek (1944)    
6 (D)   Albert De Pascale (2001)  
 
MARCH 
 
3 (B)    John Colacino (1956) 
12 (B)  Gregorio Hernandez Cortes (1975) 
25 (O)  Ronald Mahon (1977) 
26 (B)  Josephat Msuya (1967) 
 
 



 

 4 

 
 

Business Assembly June 7-11, 2021 
Provincial Retreat June 13-17, 2022 

 
Mt. Carmel Spiritual Centre 

Niagara Falls, Ontario 
 
 

Voice of the Founder 
 
 

 
 
 
 

My very best wishes for the upcoming mysteries, both to you and yours, and I wholeheartedly 
hope that every blessing will be bestowed upon you. Let us never cease praying during the 
solemnities for which the Church prepares us, so as to progress in the ways of the Lord and, as 
the temporal years pass by, let us prepare ourselves for eternity (Letter 2806)  
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From Around the Province 
 

 
 
 

Flexibility in ministry is a necessary quality to have for being a missionary. Shortly after moving 
to Merlini House in January 2020 I was invited by the Rector of the Cathedral to assist for a 
short time at a chapel in the city.  I accepted the offer not really knowing what I was about to get 
myself into. Openness of mind and heart can lead one into new and exciting adventures.  
 
The Archdiocese of Toronto has a hidden gem nested in the financial district of the city of 
Toronto.  In the midst of the skyscrapers, law firms, and bank buildings a small chapel is found 
St. Stephen’s Chapel located on the second floor of a corporate business building. For the past 43 
years daily Mass, sacrament of reconciliation, and counselling are made available five days a 
week.  Mass is celebrated four times daily at 8am, 12noon, 1pm and 5pm. The chapel opens at 
7:30am and closes at 6:00pm.  It is truly impressive to see the attendance, especially at the mid-
day Masses.  The chapel seats approximately 150 people and it is encouraging to see people of 
all walks of life stop in to escape from the busyness of the workday and to find quiet time to 
pray.   
 
As Precious Blood missionaries, we are encouraged to hear the cry to poor. Yes, even among the 
most powerful and influential men and women in the corporate world hunger for God’s word, a 
need for spiritual nourishment and a listening ear are apparent as they too struggle to make good 
decisions in their workplace.   It has been an eye-opener for me.   During the four months of  the 
Covid 19 “lockdown” the chapel was closed and as soon as the churches reopened the chapel did 
as well.  The attendance has been small since many continue to work from home.  However we 
expect an increase to come in November 2020 where many of the businesses and financial 
institutions will require their employees to return to their offices. 
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Being on staff at the chapel is like being in parish ministry with listening to people’s hurts, 
sorrows, and joys, providing a word of support, sharing in their hopes and guiding them to trust 
in our Lord Jesus Christ.  Our presence encourages them to allow God to grow in them and to see 
how God is speaking to them throughout the day, so that they become more Christ-like in their 
thoughts, words and deeds.  This part time ministry at the chapel has not only enriched my 
pastoral experience but it is has taught me how much people hunger to be nourished by Word 
and Sacrament.  I invite you to visit the chapel’s website to view the beautiful oasis of peace and 
tranquility @ http://ststephenschapel.com/.  
 
History of the Atlantic Province (cont’d) 
 
[Erratum: the Moderator General in 1947 was Lorenzo Colagiovanni  not Contegiacomo as 
reported in the previous issue of the newsletter. The correction is noted below.] 
 
[N.B. I have been able to locate the missing page from the Pollack manuscript omitted in the last 
issue of the newsletter. It begins after the previously included paragraph below]. 
 
 Fr. Sabbatini took up residence on October 18, 1937 at Mt. Carmel in Niles with Frs. 
Santoro and Saraceno. In August, 1937 Fr. Valentine Nardoni was transferred to take charge of 
Our Lady of Mt. Carmel in Cincinnati.  His nephew, Fr. Guido, was assigned on September 14, 
1937 to take his place as assistant to Fr. Della Vecchia at Mt. Carmel in Chicago. 
 
 This deployment continued unchanged for the next five years, into 1942, except for the 
arrival of Fr. Oreste Cerbara on May 13, 1938, and he was immediately assigned to the House in 
Niles. 
 
 The care of St. Anthony’s parish in Elmira, N.Y., begun in 1937, did not last long. It is 
said that the Bishop gave the parish to the Italian C.PP.S. Fathers in order to calm the 
parishioners. The Bishop had moved their pastor, who was much beloved by the people, and they 
were in an uproar. By calling in a Precious Blood Father who the people had gotten to know 
because of missions preached there, the Bishop thought to placate the people. However, the 
resentment continued and made Fr. Pece’s work very difficult. The result was a nervous 
breakdown and, in 1939, Fr. Pece gave up the charge to the diocesan clergy, and returned to 
Precious Blood parish in Rochester to be with Fr. Sebastian Contegiacomo as his assistant and 
companion until 1948 when he returned to Italy.  
 
 The Italo-American Delegation lost its beloved Superior when Fr. Santoro died on 
January 11, 1941, following a lingering illness. The funeral Mass was offered by the auxiliary 
Bishop of Cleveland, the Most Rev. James J. McFadden. Fr. Della Vecchia was deacon for the 
Mass, and Fr. Anthony Pece delivered the Italian sermon. The Provincial of the American 
Province with a number of the Fathers also attended the funeral. Fr. Joseph Saraceno succeeded 
as pastor of Mt. Carmel in Niles, with Fathers Sabbatini and Cerbara as assistants. On August 26, 
1941, Fr. Angelo Della Vecchia became the Superior of the Delegation. 
  
 Another cross came to press on the shoulders of the Delegation when, on February 5, 
1942, Fr. Valentine Nardoni of Mt. Carmel in Cincinnati suffered a cerebral hemorrhage which 
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paralyzed his right side and his vocal cords. His nephew, Fr. Guido, left Chicago to be near his 
uncle and to take care of the parish. When Fr. Valentine was well enough, he was taken to the 
House in Niles on May 19 where he remained until he returned to Italy in 1947. Fr. Guido was 
assigned to be near his uncle. 
 
[N.B. I am including again from the last issue the section which followed the missing page to 
avoid confusing the narrative.]  
 
 In the meantime, Fr. Cerbara was assigned to replace Fr. Guido at Mt. Carmel in 
Chicago. Fr. Sabbatini took care of Mt. Carmel in Cincinnati for a while, but in March 1943 the 
parish was given over to the care of the American Province and Fr. Sabbatini returned to Niles.   
 
 In January 1943 a medical doctor, Armando Rotondi, joined the Delegations and began 
his theological studies at the seminary at Cleveland, Ohio.  He was ordained on May 26, 1945 
and was assigned to Niles. He was needed there because that year Fr. Saraceno left the Society to 
join the Columbus diocese (later Steubenville).  Fr. Cerbara was assigned in February of 1945 to 
be pastor of Mt. Carmel in Niles and Fr. Della Vecchia in Chicago received Fr. Guido Nardoni 
and Fr. Sabbatini as assistants. During 1946 therefore there was this arrangement: at Mt . Carmel 
in Chicago – Fr. Angelo Della Vecchia, Fr. Guido Nardoni and Fr. Raoul Sabbatini; at Mt. 
Carmel in Niles – Fr. Cerbara, Fr. Valentine Nardoni and Fr. Armando Rotondi; at Rochester at 
the Precious Blood parish - Fr. S. Contegiacomo and Fr. Pece. 
 
 In 1947, the above picture changed somewhat. First of all, when the Moderator General, 
Lorenzo Colagiovanni, arrived in December 1945 for a visitation of the Society in the U.S.A., he 
brought along Fr. John Zywolewski to be a member of the Delegation and he was assigned to 
Mt. Carmel in Chicago where he remained until the parish closed in 1976. 
  
 On April 17, 1947 Fr. Sabbatini left the Society.  When Fr. General returned to Italy on 
May 14, 1947, Fr. Valentine Nardoni went with him to retire in Italy. On October 24, 1947, Fr. 
Matteo Quaranta and Fr. Joseph Gentili left Italy for the U.S.A. They headed for the house at 
Niles to which they were assigned because Fr. Rotondi had been assigned to Mt. Carmel in 
Chicago.  The following year, 1948, Fr. Pece returned to Italy to retire for he had never fully 
recovered from his illness of 1939.  
 
 The year 1949 was of special importance for the Delegation. Already in a meeting of the 
Delegation in 1930, the problem of the future of the Delegation was discussed. The necessity 
was pointed out of getting American vocations and having them complete their studies in Rome 
and then returning to serve the Delegation. On June 19, 1949 such a young man was ordained in 
Rome, Fr. Nick Arioli. He was a native of Rochester, of the Precious Blood parish. He studied at 
St. Joseph’s College in Rensselaer, Indiana and at St. Meinrad Seminary in Indiana and then 
completed his course of studies in Rome. He returned to the States and was assigned to the house 
at Niles as assistant.  He remained there for the next 15 years.   
 
 The second half of the 20th Century did not begin too auspiciously. In 1950, Fr. Armando 
Rotondi left the Society to jo in the diocese of Joliet, Illinois where he became a Monsignor. Fr. 
Guido Nardoni also left to join the Archdiocese of St. Louis, Missouri at the end of 1951. 
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However, in 1952 Anthony Canterucci, a native of Niles, who had already associated himself 
with the Delegation since 1944, decided to make his year of probandate with the candidates of 
the American Province at Burkettsville, Ohio and made his profession on August 16, 1953. 
Shortly afterwards he was assigned to the newly-constructed Generalate in Rome. From 1952 
until 1960 there were 7 missionaries in the Delegation: a) at Mt. Carnel in Niles – Fr. Cerbara, 
pastor and superior, with Fr. Arioli and Fr. Quaranta; b) at Mt. Carmel in Chicago – Fr. Angelo 
Della Vecchia, pastor and superior, with Fr. Gentili and Fr. Zywolewski as assistants; c) at 
Precious Blood in Rochester – Fr. S. Contegiacomo.  Fr. Angelo Della Vecchia continued as 
superior of the Delegation until October, 1959 when Fr. Oreste Cerbara was appointed. 
 
 The next decade was to see the flowering of many dreams and the number of priests 
doubled. In 1960, Fr. Carlo Della Vecchia, a nephew of Fr. Angelo, came from Italy to join the 
Delegation and, at first, was assigned to assist Fr. Contegiacomo at Rochester. The following 
year, Fr. Luigi LaFavia arrived from Italy and replaced Fr. Carlo Della Vecchia at Rochester 
where he remained for 8 years. Fr. Carlo was then assigned to Niles. 
 
 The Delegation had been feeling the need for a house of studies or seminary for quite 
some time. During Provincial Quattrino’s visit from May 18-June 21, 1962 the matter was duly 
considered and a decision made.  On September 4, 1962, a Precious Blood seminary was opened 
at 65 Highland Ave., Rochester, NY with Fr. Matthew Quaranta as its first director. This same 
year, another American-born, Albert DePascale, finished his studies in Rome and was ordained 
in his home parish of Mt. Carmel in Niles, Ohio on September 15 and was immediately assigned 
there. 
 
 The Italo-American Delegation came into existence for the purpose of assisting Italian 
emigrants spiritually. For that reason, the Delegation’s attention was attracted to Canada where 
there is a great number of such emigrants. The credit for making the first move in that direction 
goes to the Superior of the Delegation, Fr. Oreste Cerbara. Sometime in 1961, through an Italian 
bishop friend, he asked the Ordinary of Toronto about the possibility of the Precious Blood 
Fathers working in his diocese. Receiving a favorable reply, he wrote about it to his Provincial 
Superior, Fr. Quattrino.  In the early summer of 1962, when the Provincial, Fr. Quattrino, was 
visiting the Delegation, he and Fr. Cerbara went to Toronto, Canada, to study the possibility of a 
foundation.  After lengthy proceedings, Fr. Quaranta and a new arrival from Italy, Fr. Luciano 
Baiocchi, were able to come to Toronto on October 29, 1964 and, after paying their respects to 
the Bishop, were assigned quarters in St. Clare’s Church rectory with the task of caring for the 
very many Italian emigrants in that area. This same year, 1964, in the States, Fr. Arioli left Mt. 
Carmel in Niles, where he had been assistant since ordination in 1949, and took on the direction 
of the House of Studies in Rochester. The rest of the assignments remained the same. However, 
mention should be made of Fr. Angelo Della Vecchia’s golden jubilee celebration as a priest. 
 
Mercy Spirituality Center 
 
[The following material taken from the Center’s website, recounts the good use to which the 
original House of Studies in Rochester has been put by the Sisters of Mercy]. 
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The house, which is now Mercy Spirituality Center, has a long-standing history beginning when 
a gentleman farmer built it in the early 1860’s as his retirement home. He left it to his son and 
from then on the house went through many transfers. For a time the property was part of a tree 
nursery and once again was owned by a family who built another house on the land as a wedding 
gift for their daughter. 

The original house first took on a special religious character when purchased by the Precious 
Blood Fathers as a minor seminary. Subsequently, a Jewish sect lived in the house for a while 
but were unable to meet the financial obligations. On the market once again the home became 
the House of God’s Goodness when purchased by Mr. Will Gundlach and his wife who used it as 
a haven for people in need. 

The final act of transferring the property to the Sisters of Mercy of Rochester in 1986 was Will’s 
prayerful leaving of an angel of protection in every window. Thereafter, the house became 
Mercy Prayer Center providing spiritual direction, hospitality, personal growth and guidance 
through God’s teachings. Today, the Center has adopted an expanded presence, welcoming 
people of all faiths, backgrounds and lifestyles. With this shift the Sisters approved renaming it 
to Mercy Spirituality Center. 

 

  
 
 
History of St. Mary of Mt. Carmel Parish; Chicago, IL 
 
Given the importance of this parish in the history of the Atlantic Province, I am including below 
a photostatic reproduction of its history.   
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